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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes - amended
July 22, 2015
1:00 p.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Matt Schellenberg, Greg Anderson
Excused: Council Member Bill Gulliford
Also: Council Members Anna Lopez Brosche and Doyle Carter; Kirk Sherman and Phillip Peterson – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division;  Joey Greive – Treasurer; Nicole Spradley – ECA
See attached attendance sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:14 p.m. 
Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting with a quorum present and the members announced themselves for the record. Ms. Boyer announced the committee’s extension through the end of the year.
Review of pending policy bills
Ms. Boyer distributed an e-mail from ITD Division Chief Usha Mohan providing recommended minimum and target expenditure levels for a variety of IT recurring expense line items such as hardware and software maintenance contracts, equipment refreshes, etc. to be amended into pending Ordinance 2015-428. 

2015-429 – can be amended on page 9 to insert a reference to reporting of grant-funded projects – 

Motion: approved

The committee discussed how to proceed with all of the pending legislation given the new mayoral administration and the impending FY15-16 budget process, whether to postpone the work of the committee for several months or to continue for a least a few weeks until the budget process begins. The administration is also in the process of revising the debt management policy, which will take a month or so. The committee agreed to meet next week and then take a hiatus until after the budget hearing process is well underway and the administration’s debt management policy revision is complete, which City Treasurer Joey Greive said could be completed in 45-60 days. Mr. Greive needs to have further conversations with the Council Auditor’s Office and with the City’s financial manager, PFM. Ms. Boyer suggested that the new policy might be adopted as a document attached to an ordinance and not as a directly codified ordinance. Finance Director Mike Weinstein said that PFM congratulated Jacksonville on being proactive in this area, but noted that the consolidated government is very different structurally from most governments and the decision making process seems to take a long time because of the size and complexity of the government and the size of the city council. Council Member Crescimbeni suggested the possibility of developing a sort of “fast track” process for making last-minute changes in bond issues in the same way that the Council developed a “fast track” process for economic development legislation. Mr. Greive and Council Auditor Kirk Sherman will finalize suggested parameters for bond refinancings for discussion at a future meeting.
The committee discussed the concept of level debt service on each bond issue versus variable debt service on issues that combine to produce a level debt service requirement for the City over time for budgeting purposes. Mr. Greive explained the factors that go into keeping the overall debt service figure relatively constant year to year. Ms. Boyer expressed a desire for a policy and mechanism to prevent an administration from artificially pushing off the majority of debt amortization off to future year, for example beyond the end of a particular political term of office. Parameters for reasonable amortization are needed. Ms. Boyer asked Mr. Greive to address the parameters listed in agenda item IV (A), (B) and (C) for both new bond issues and for refinancings. Council President Anderson asked for some commentary from Treasury about the impact of the proposed policies on the City’s bond ratings.
Ken Lathrop of the Information Technology Division discussed the ITD annual recurring expenses document distributed earlier in the meeting, explaining the allocation of funds to hardware and software maintenance contracts, repair costs and equipment refreshment. The committee asked questions about whether some software and maintenance costs are more correctly classified as capital or operating expenses and whether they belong in the CIP or not.  Council Member Brosche said that technology licensing fees and maintenance contracts are frequently categorized as operating expenses because technology changes so quickly that assets become obsolete in a very few years and therefore don’t really qualify as long-term capital assets. Council Member Crescimbeni explored the analogy of IT maintenance contracts in relation to road resurfacing – what counts as an addition to the City’s capital stock versus merely renewing an existing asset?
Motion (Crescimbeni): include annual hardware and software maintenance contracts and equipment refresh expenditures as capital expenditures rather than operating costs – withdrawn.
Patti Coleman of the Finance Department said that the department’s policy is to depreciate maintenance contracts as capital if they are included in the purchase price of the asset, but not if they are annually renewed. The general City minimum threshold for a capital expenditure is an item costing more than $1,000 and having a useful life of more than 1 year. Mr. Lathrop explained the rationale for choosing to capitalize maintenance contracts versus purchasing them on an annual basis as an operating expense. 
Cash deficits and internal controls
Ms. Boyer stated that the committee has already taken action to adopt desired policies which have not yet been incorporated into either a policy or an Ordinance Code amendment. The Auditor’s Office and Finance Department will prepare a list of recommendations for where these policies should be incorporated.

Cash transfer between projects
The Auditor’s Office and Finance Department will prepare a list of recommendations for where these policies should be incorporated.

Define current year revenue for budgeting purposes
Patti Coleman explained the difference between assigned and unassigned fund balances for purposes of sweeping year-end balances into an account that could be used as a revenue source for the subsequent year’s budget. Mike Weinstein cautioned the committee against crafting a definition of “current revenue” so restrictive that it would then cause the need for future waivers to get where the Council wants to go. Patti Coleman noted that there is a standard definition of “fund balance” promulgated by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board with which the City must comply.
Motion: adopt the policy as shown on the agenda under item VII, with the addition of the word “unassigned” between “Operating Revenue or” and “General Fund fund balance” – deferred
The Finance Department and Council Auditor will meet to discuss a better definition for future discussion.

Trust fund versus special revenue fund

The issue derived from an earlier discussion about whether the City’s external auditor did or did not audit trust funds at a sub-fund level. Ms. Boyer asked several questions about whether trust funds are included in the general revenue pledge for Banking Fund borrowing. She asked the Finance Department and Council Auditor to suggest wording for a financial management policy that would clarify that trust and special revenue funds are segregated and can’t be used for pooled cash sharing, and are identifiable for audit purposes by the external auditor.

Spending over budget
The Auditor’s office will develop a policy for the proposed policy manual.
AFT clearing account
Ms. Boyer noted that this account was the source of many of the clean-up transactions and seems to be problematic. It is intended as the account to which revenues are deposited before being transferred out to the ultimate destination accounts, but the committee’s work found that funds were not transferred out to their destinations in a timely manner. Patti Coleman explained that cash can only be moved after budget authorization for projects is established and the distribution of large revenue deposits among multiple accounts has been problematic with limited staff resources.
Reserve policy
Ms. Boyer briefly reviewed the committee’s earlier discussion of appropriate reserve levels in the operating and emergency reserves and whether there needs to be a mechanism to shift funds from one to the other if either fund exceeds its target by some threshold amount. Mr. Sherman recommended that a process be developed to automatically transfer funds from one to the other after the annual CAFR is released if one fund exceeds its 7% target and the other falls short of that. Mr. Weinstein again cautioned about adopting a policy that have the effect of automatically shifting funds from a less restrictive account (operating reserve) to a more restrictive account (emergency reserve) which might tie the Council’s hands to an unreasonable degree.
Future meetings
Next week the committee will discuss all of the items suggested for inclusion in a financial management policy rather than as Code amendments. The committee will then take a hiatus until after the budget process is completed.
Meeting Adjourned: 3:06 p.m.
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